
CITY OF WASHINGTON, ILLINOIS 
CITY COUNCIL MEETING - TUESDAY, JANUARY 22, 2019 

LIBRARY MEETING ROOM 
380 N. WILMOR ROAD – 6:30 P.M. 

 
Mayor Manier called the regular meeting of Tuesday, January 22, 2019 to order at 6:30 p.m. in 
the Library Meeting Room at Five Points Washington. 
 

Call to Order 

Present and answering roll call were Aldermen, Adams, Brucks, Butler, Cobb, Dingledine, Gee, 
and Moss. Alderman Brownfield was absent. 
 

Roll Call 

Also present was Controller Joanie Baxter, Public Works Director Ed Andrews, Public Works 
Manager Kevin Schone, P & D Director Jon Oliphant, Police Chief Mike McCoy, Deputy Chief 
of Police Jeff Stevens, City Clerk Pat Brown, and the Press. 
 

 

All present stood for the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

Pledge of Allegiance 

The Agenda was reviewed and stood as presented. 
 

Agenda Review 

Alderman Gee moved and Alderman Moss seconded to approve the Consent Agenda as 
presented. Items included on the Consent Agenda were minutes of the January 7, 2019 regular 
City Council meeting; bills & payroll; post ratification: emergency repairs, WTP #2, softener 
control cabinet; and payment authorization: Sensus analytics support, year 4. On roll call on the 
motion to approve the vote was: 
Ayes:  7   Adams, Brucks, Butler, Cobb, Dingledine, Gee, Moss 
Nays:  0   
Motion declared carried. 
 

Approve Consent 
Agenda 

Fire Chief Traver reported that the 2019 New Year’s baby was actually delivered in a home in 
Washington this year. He provided a summary of the call and recognized all those whose efforts 
were instrumental the difficult delivery (Firefighter Tyler Gee, Support Staff Lance Aarestad, 
Police Officer Ron Moore, Paramedic Jeramy Doerr, and Paramedic Daniel Grothe). He asked 
EMS Coordinator Gary Foley to step forward where he presented Washington Fire Department 
Service Awards to Tyler Gee, Lance Aarestad, and Ron Moore (Ron could not be here so his 
will be delivered to him) and Washington Fire Department Lifesaving Awards to Jeramy Doerr 
and Daniel Grothe. Police Chief McCoy shared that the Police Department appreciates the great 
relationship they have with the Fire Department and are honored to help out when they can. 
 
Mr. John Stromberger, representing the Washington Bicentennial Committee, shared 
information about the committee and their efforts thus far in beginning the process of the City’s 
200th birthday, which will be celebrated in 2025. He noted that many things are in the planning 
stages and Committee members are available to answer any questions and receive any 
suggestions as they move forward in the process. The information shared as well as the list of 
Committee members and their contact information is attached and part of these minutes. 
 

Announcements 
WFD Awards 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Bicentennial Committee 

John & Sharon Amdall shared their concerns with spending down the City’s reserve funds on 
upcoming street reconstructions without a funding plan in place for the City’s 20-miles of 
future roadway reconstructions. The information shared is attached and part of these minutes. 
 
Mr. Bob Morris shared his concerns with the City’s financial obligation and development of the 
Washington 223 property along the US Route 24 Bypass (bounded by W. Cruger on the south 
and Nofsinger Road on the west). The information shared is attached and part of these minutes.  
 

Audience Comments 

Alderman Brucks, Finance & Personnel Committee Chairman reported nothing on the agenda. 
Alderman Butler, Public Safety Committee Chairman reported nothing on the agenda. 
Alderman Gee, Public Works Committee reported three items on the agenda (Resolution A, 
Ordinance A, and Staff Reports A).    
 

Standing Committees 

Mayor Manier complimented City Staff, Public Works, Police, and Fire for their efforts in 
keeping our residents safe during the recent snow events. He shared many compliments have 
been received on jobs well done and asked residents when they call City Hall to report an issue 
to consolidate calls to one that might be associated with a phone chain or homeowners 
association to help alleviate the volume of calls for staff on one issue.  
 

Mayor’s Comments 

Mayor Manier read a resolution, by title only and brief synopsis, authorizing the Mayor and 
City Clerk to enter into a Contract for Services regarding Water Treatment Plant No. 1. 
Adoption of this resolution would allow the opportunity to take advantage of all energy 
efficiency incentives through Ameren, award the contract for services, and waive the formal 
bidding process for the installation of Variable Frequency Drives at Water Treatment Plant No. 
1. Incentives through Ameren total approximately $40,000 of the $60,950 project cost. 
Alderman Gee moved and Alderman Adams seconded to adopt the resolution as read. On roll 
call the vote was: 
Ayes:  7   Adams, Brucks, Butler, Cobb, Dingledine, Gee, Moss 
Nays:  0   
Motion declared carried. 
 

Adopt resl, authrz 
contract for services, 
WTP #1, VFDs project 

Mayor Manier provided first reading of the following ordinance, by title and brief synopsis: an 
ordinance adopting the City of Washington Transportation Priorities Plan. Adoption of this 
ordinance will adopt a Transportation Plan that will be used as a guide for local roads, mass 
transit, recreation trials, and green infrastructure priorities and be used as support for seeking 
additional funding opportunities. This ordinance will be listed on the next meeting agenda for 
action. 
 

1st reading ord, adopting 
Transportation Priorities 
Plan 



Capital Improvement 
Program (CIP) - Streets 

Public Works Director Andrews provided a summary of one-time capital projects for 
FY2019/2020 which include the following four roadway projects: 1) N. Lawndale 
reconstruction, projecting a total expenditure of $1.7M with approximately $385K and $168K 
being eligible from Sewer and Water Funds respectively and remaining from General Fund; 2) 
W. Holland reconstruction, projecting a total expenditure of $500K with approximately $75K 
and 50K being eligible from Sewer and Water Funds respectively and remaining from General 
Fund; 3) Freedom Parkway extension/Lakeshore Drive signal construction, approximately every 
2-3 years Tri-County Regional Planning under PPUATS has Federal funds available in a 
competitive pool at 30/70 funding and the estimate for this project is $3.5M, with $1M as local 
General Funds and the balance of $2.5M as PPUATS/STU funds; and 4) Stratford bridge 
construction, the existing 1961 box culvert has been load restricted to 12T and construction is 
estimated at $350K using all local funds. He shared that the full 5-year projection of the General 
Fund Summary will be finalized as the water/sewer rate study is concluded and its results can be 
applied towards continued infrastructure reconstruction. He noted the following: the rollover of 
allocated budgetary funds on our match of the Nofsinger Road realignment and shared that 
depending on where it hits in the funding cycle it may rollover again into FY20-21; the updated 
dollar amount for the Fire Station roof rehabilitation that was included as part of last year’s 
Five-Year Capital Improvement Plan; and the summary of funding sources which include 
$3,192,500 from Reserve Funds, $850K from 0.5% HR Sales Tax, and $850K from Nofsinger 
Road match rollover. There were no questions or comments following the summary update.   
 

Public Safety & Works 
Updates 
 

Police Chief McCoy shared that 2-weeks ago during the big snow event 32 parking tickets were 
issued and last week’s snow event 5 parking tickets were issued. He shared that they used social 
media as well as CodeRed alerts to make residents aware of the parking ban and worked with 
the Public Works Street Department to keep roadways clear.   
 
Public Works Manager Schone requested that residents call one of the three Public Works 
hotline phones to share plowing and other concerns rather than posting on social media. He 
shared the three numbers (208-6206, 208-6208, & 712-9253) indicating that issues can be 
addressed more quickly when calls are placed to one of these numbers. He shared that 315 tons 
of salt was spread during the first snow event and 185 tons was spread during the second snow 
event, leaving approximately 850 tons for the remainder of the season. He encouraged residents 
to pile snow away from mailboxes and in right-of-way and not in the streets to help avoid 
mailbox damage and snow from being plowed back into driveways. He also noted that streets 
are not initially plowed to the curb and when they are if driveways have been cleared it will push 
snow back onto driveways and encouraged residents to also pile snow downstream of the 
driveway which will help with the amount of snow that gets pushed back onto driveways.  
 

Aldermen’s Comments None.  
 

Adjournment At 7:07 p.m. Alderman Butler moved and Alderman Adams seconded to adjourn. Motion 
carried unanimously by voice vote. 
 

  
  
 ______________________________________________ 
                                                                                         Patricia S. Brown, City Clerk 
  

 


















	January 22
	Attachment to January 22 2019 Meeting Minutes

